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1. CALL TO ORDER 
 

The public meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. 
 
The Deputy Reeve overviewed the Video Conference Participation Etiquette that was 
outlined in the Agenda. 
 
The Deputy Reeve reminded everyone that this is a public meeting to hear feedback 
on a proposed update to the Development Charges By-Law due to recent changes to 
the Development Charges Act. Council will not be discussing the item or making a 
decision tonight. Council will have a discussion at the October 5th Committee of the 
Whole Meeting. 

 
2. DEVELOPMENT CHARGES UPDATE 

Andrew Grunda and Matt Bouroukis, Watson & Associates Economists Ltd. 
 
A. Grunda and M. Bouroukis gave a PowerPoint Presentation – attached, page 9. 
 
The Planner and Acting Treasurer gave a PowerPoint Presentation – attached, page 
17. 
 

3. COMMENTS AND QUESTIONS 
 
Councillor Darling asked for clarification purposes, understands that the development 
charge for Maberly Pines is needed now because of the increase in development, but 
other subdivisions are built out, not all of those developments signed road access 
agreements, so how did they get to build? Maberly Pines cannot be built on without a 
Road Access Agreement or now the proposed Development Charges. 
 
The Planner explained that most of those lots were built on under the former Township 
of South Sherbrooke, but after amalgamation the lots could not be built on until in the 
early 2000’s the Township Planner’s at the time implemented, with Council’s approval 
implemented Section 3.4 in the Zoning By-Law and upon recommendation of the 
insurer and solicitor the road access agreements were drafted. 
 
Councillor Darling asked if most of the other subdivisions are built as cottages and not 
houses? The Planner explained that most are zoned seasonal residential and over the 
years some have converted the cottage to a house and rezoned.  
 
Councillor Rainier spoke about the consultant mentioning that the Development 
Charges update is assuming the same growth projections as was determined in 2019 
which was before COVID and since then there has been a surge in development.  The 
projection in 2019 was for 298 new dwellings between 2019 and 2033, this year the 
Township will likely have approximately 45-55 new dwellings in just one year, and the 
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trend may continue, should the projections be revisited? And how would that affect the 
Development Charges? 
 
A. Grunda explained that could be done if the Township wanted to adjust the 
forecasted projections, but it is hard to know what the impact on development charges 
would be, the increase in growth would need to increase the capital needs, that is why 
the development charges are updated every 5 years, the fact that the actual growth is 
different than the projection does not necessarily mean an increase in capital costs, it 
is not uncommon for the projections to vary overtime. 
 
Councillor Rainer asked about the $32,000 in revenue from the sale of the three lots 
that the Township has recently sold and where that revenue was put. 
 
The Acting Treasurer assumes the revenue went to general revenue and ended up in 
the contingency reserve. 
 
Councillor Rainer asked if the scenario has $4,000 repaying the cost to upgrade the 
road in 12 years would $2,000 repay the cost in 24 years?  The Acting Treasurer 
explained that it would not double the years as the projection also included cost of 
living increases and the tax rate also increasing, to determine that would require some 
calculations. 
 
Councillor Wicklum spoke about the slide that said Why is Council considering a 
specific area development charge now? To be clear to the residents, Council is not or 
was not considering that until this presentation, Council had not even broached the 
subject. Council was given this information at the same time as the public was. Staff 
went ahead on their own and asked the Consultant to add it to their report. Councillor 
Wicklum expressed that he is upset and frustrated that Council was not asked first. 
With so many other things going on, the Working Group just starting to meet and with 
so much uncertainty in the area regarding the hydrogeological study and the road 
access issues. He would likely not be in favour on the Development Charge for this 
area, mostly because Council did not ask for it, it just came up and was presented. 
Would want to wait for more information. 
 
The Acting CAO/Clerk explained that the five-year update was conducted in 2019 and 
the contract for the Development Charges at that time included a second part of the 
project for when the changes to the Development Charges Act were enacted with the 
anticipation that the second part would occur this year, it was in place that the 
Consultant would come back for a review mid-way through the 5 years and Council 
decided not to tackle the separate charge for Maberly Pines Subdivision until this 
review was taking place, also during each budget the topic of surface treatment and 
bringing Private Unassumed Roads up to standard has been on the table, they have 
not been acted on but the item was always on the table, this item happens to coincide 
with the Planner working on the hydrogeological review and these two projects have 
overlapped, now is the appropriate time with the development pressures.  Staff agrees 
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to wait on approving the specific area development charge until the hydrogeological 
review is done. 
 
Councillor Wicklum feels the Working Group was tasked with addressing the issue of 
the unassumed roads and they should be allowed to do their work, will have to agree 
to disagree. 
 
Karen Prytula, resident in the Maberly Pines Subdivision asked about the map in the 
presentation, it shows lot 55 as vacant but it has been developed. 
 
The Planner explained that that map may have been revised since, knows that lot is 
not vacant, and there is one near the bottom that is not vacant as it has no road 
access within the subdivision, but comes off of Bolingbroke Road and will not be 
included. 
 
Frank Johnson provided the following comments: 
- The up-front cost of development was suggested to be $392,000.  Further costs of 

$130,000 at year 8 and $260,000 at year 18 bring the total Cost of Development to 
$772,000.  If the: Yearly Operation costs are also included, then the total cost rises 
to $1,149,983. 

- In the Scenario most of the return was from "Additional Municipal Tax" - $1,217,398 
over 24 years; the anticipated revenue from Special Area DC was only $275,412 
over 24 years. 

- An increase in land value of 100% was assumed in the Scenario.  Real estate 
values of $80K to $90K were mentioned at the meeting, so the total value increase 
for 48 vacant lots may be over $4,000,000 or 400% of the current MPAC figure, So 
the "Additional Municipal Tax" could be as high as $3M over 24 years. 

- On this basis the revenue from any DC is almost negligible. 
- The condition of the road base was suggested to be good, although a detailed 

survey is needed to assess the cost of LCB.  In addition, a Hydro service is 
required to realise the full development potential of the subdivision. The cost of this 
should be assessed 

 
The Public Works Manager explained that the roads are in okay shape, but do not 
meet the municipal standards for assumption, so they need to be upgraded.  
 
F. Johnson said many roads need upgrading, which is why there is a Working Group 
to look at all the roads. 
 
The Acting Treasurer agreed that assessment increase and the current values are low, 
and the lots are listing in the $90,000 - $100,000 range. Making assumptions to 
determine if it is even feasible for Council to consider the improvements to the road 
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and make the 48 lots available for development and produce future taxes for the 
Township. Have assumed the values will double but they may triple or more. 
 
The Chair asked everyone who was presenting to send in their comments so that they 
could be recorded in the minutes and answers provided if they were not answered 
during the meeting. 
 
Kenneth Klein  
- is disappointed with Council, when he purchased a lot he emailed staff with what 

he wanted to do which was a tiny home, now hearing that 48 lots will be developed 
in 24 years, this is based on assumptions of 2 homes a year, but has anyone 
asked the vacant lot owners if they plan to build? He has talked with some and to 
speculate that 2 lots over 24 years will be built on is putting the carrot before the 
cart.  

- first the public is told the roads are in excellent shape, but the Public Works 
Manager said they are only okay  

- Council needs to be accountable to Maberly Pines and to the Township, feels it has 
been a botched job since day 1 

- the Public was told that this development charge by-law would allow the roads to 
be upgraded and assumed so that the Township does not have lemon lots on the 
market, this is not about the money, but the principle  

- Maberly Pines wanted to be left alone and have their privacy. As a landowner, he 
pays insurance on a road that maybe two people have used. Does not feel the 
costs will be recaptured over 24 years, did not survey the landowners, just 
speculating, need accurate information. He has no intention of building a $250,000 
home, cannot afford that, the properties are listing for $90-$100,000 but that does 
not mean that is the value of the land, he has put down gravel on the road for a 
camping lot and will not be able to build for a year because of this, the roads will 
not cost $300,000 to upgrade, it will cost double that 

- asking Council to stop and leave it as it is 
 
Alex Bushell  
- has a lot on Maple Lane, supports the new Development Charge changes for the 

entire Township 
- concerned with the special area rate for Maberly Pines, is non-traditional housing 

what people have in mind?  
- the Development Charge for one lot would cover the entire cost to upgrade Maple 

Lane because it is short and is in good shape, can see how it is discouraging for 
those not looking to build a large house, but build a tiny home, they would be 
spending $12,000 in development charges for a house that costs the same 
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amount, the lots being listed for $90-$100,000 does not mean that is what they are 
selling for or are worth that 

- asked if it would be possible to exclude Maple Lane as it is unique and to come up 
with a plan for the non-traditional house to not pay $12,000 in development 
charges 

 
Andrew Kendrick  
- is a resident on Silvery Lane, very much agrees with Councillor Wicklum and some 

of the other speakers 
- it is not appropriate to move ahead with Maberly Pines at this time, the method 

being used and trying to add area specific charge to the bylaw 
- read the report on the area specific bylaw what is actually happening is an 

amendment and it does not address the new area rate and the map 
- read previous report form 2019 the roads internal to a subdivision are excluded 

from Development Charges; it needs extensive changes, has read the Acts that 
apply and they appear to provide a framework to do this, but if you are just 
amending the bylaw, it could be challenged 

- the scenario provided by staff may not be a way to approach to Development 
Charges, this approach is not provided for in the current form or as amended 

- Development Charges are based on capital cost and no provision for the hybrid 
approach for development charges and taxes, need an area specific bylaw 

- Council should only consider a simple amendment to the By-Law and remove any 
mention of Mabley Pines 

- Maberly Pines can be considered by the Working Group, was surprised by the 
presentation by staff as it was not part of the agenda, and saying it has to be dealt 
with right now when there are better ways to deal with it 

 
A. Grunda explained that the area specific charge was in the study for the update.  It is  
called an area specific charge and is not being added to Township wide charge, if this 
was a new subdivision they would be subject to the Township wide charge and not an 
area specific one as the subdivision would already include the roads in the 
development, it does meet the Development Charges Act for the cost of development 
and charges can be added into the By-Law, it could be a separate bylaw or a schedule 
in the current one, which is what is being suggested. The financial plan for upgrading 
of the roads using the Development Chargers and taxes, is not uncommon in that the 
Development Charges fund the portion of capital costs that are eligible for 
development charges and some of the costs are not Development Charge 
recoverable, Council has to determine how to fund those costs and the tax revenue is 
one of them, it does not change the requirement for the Development Charge. 
 
Andrew Kendrick  
The approach being taken in the By-Law is to cover capital cost out of a development 
charge and now as an alternative is to say we will get more money in taxes than 
Development Charges why is that not being applied to the Township as a whole? 
 
Gordon Hill asked the Planner, if the roads are in good shape then why are they not 
assumed? The Planner explained that she said the base was in good condition not 
saying they can be assumed today, the Public Works Manager assesses the road, it is 
important that the road has a good base and has drainage and ditching, the base is 



7 of 24 

good and the Public Works Manger said the roads are okay but not to municipal 
standards for assumption. 
 
Gordon Hill stated that if the base of roads was put in 40 years ago, at that time they 
must have been close to standards.  The Planner explained that the former Township 
of South Sherbrooke wanted them paved before they would assume them, the 
developer did not account for that and could not afford to pave them and the Council of 
that day did not assume them, if the Township brings them up to standard they will be 
surface treated not paved. 
 
Gordon Hill asked if the subdivision agreement provided for paved roads, the Planner 
would need to look up the agreement.   
 
Gordon Hill gave a scenario that if he was buying 5 acres somewhere else on a paved 
road to sever and build a home, he would need to pay for severance fees, a survey, 
fees to the Township for the building permit and a septic permit and possibly the 
Conservation Authority if it was near water and the development charges, does not 
understand why if the road was already paved why have to pay that, when the road is 
in good condition. The main concern are two parties, the developer who did not do 
what they were suppose to and the Township has been lax and negligent to vet these 
developers for the ability to develop the land and their financial ability and neglected to 
do so in every case, there was no security provided for in the development 
agreements, it is standard to have securities in the agreements then, if they had been 
included there would have been the funds to pay for the things the developer did not 
and would not be needing to ask future purchasers to pay for that, feels this is 
unethical.  
 
The Acting CAO/Clerk explained that in general these subdivisions are old and the 
planning requirements were different than today, it was not common to take securities 
or if they did it was in lot value, over the years there has been changes to the way they 
are dealt with now. These subdivisions are products of former townships; in all 
instances the developer has either passed away or is not in business, and there is no 
one to go after. This is the current situation, and the Township is trying to figure out a 
solution to private unassumed roads, this is not unique to Tay Valley other 
municipalities are watching to see what Tay Valley does with Maberly Pines and as the 
private unassumed roads discussion unfolds because to date no one has found a 
solution. 
 
Gordon Hill said when he worked in real estate it was routine to take securities, when 
the Township took over the liabilities, they did not know what they were doing, now 
innocent purchases have to bear the cost of the Township and developers mistakes, 
he is ashamed of the Township. 
 
Andrew Kendrick expressed that this meeting was to be about the Development 
Charges By-Law and now is the topic of Private Unassumed Roads which is evidence 
of the concerns everyone has, the fact is that money will be spent and not recovered in 
the short term; there are lots of residents on roads that are not receiving services and  
now are concerned about the liability, making it difficult to upkeep the roads, why is the 
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Township spending money on roads where no one lives. 
 
Frank Johnson agrees with the Acting CAO/Clerk that the whole issue with 
Unassumed Roads is difficult, and everyone is watching what we do and if we impose 
a solution, it may set a presence on going forward. 

 
Gordon Hill feels the value of lots will increase with the road improvement, but they 
need hydro to them, they will not sell without hydro, should be considering 
approaching hydro and what they expect for putting service in the subdivision.  
 
Kenneth Klein feels like a guinea pig with the world watching us, it could spiral into lots 
of money and could be a failure, still has the question if the 48 lots were polled, he 
does not feel 2 lots will be built on each year. 
 

4. NEXT STEPS 
Acting Treasurer, Richard Bennett 
 
• Suggest the passing of the DC By-Law be delayed until more information is 

obtained from the hydrogeological study. 
• October 5th - Committee of the Whole Meeting – Discussion by Council on the 

Development Charge By-Law other than the Special Area Development Charge 
• November - “Special” Committee of the Whole Meeting – Discussion by Council of 

the Special Area Development Charge 
• Council Meeting to adopt the By-Law – T.B.D. 
• Notice of Passing – T.B.D. 
• End of 40-day Appeal Period – T.B.D. 
• Effective Date – Date of By-Law Adoption 
 

5. ADJOURNMENT 
 
The Public Meeting adjourned at 7:16 p.m. 
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